Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, November 13, 2018
Town Hall Meeting Room
MINUTES
Present: Vice Chairman Mark Philhower, Council Members Pete Brown, Tim Feegel, Dean Markham and Josh Piteo and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco. 
Not Present:  Chairperson Melissa Engel and Kevin Reich
Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Vice Chairman Philhower called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Piteo, seconded by Mr. Brown, to adopt the agenda as written. Voted (5-0)

Introduction of New Town Clerk – Kelly Bilodeau

Mr. Maniscalco introduced Kelly Bilodeau as the new Town Clerk.  

Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Mr. Brown, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of October 23, 2018 as written.  Voted (5-0)
Presentations

Radio Infrastructure Proposal by the Police Chief
 Police Chief Dennis Woessner provided an overview of the analysis of the radio system issues.  There is a great need for infrastructure.  $60,000 was allocated for emergency repairs in January 2018.  Radio coverage is substandard for public safety. There is only a 75% coverage in town.  The industry average is 95% coverage 95% of the time. There is also a need for encryption capabilities.  The tower on Young Street will be needed to create a 3-site system.  Proposals were received from Norcomm for approximately $749,000 and from Utility Communications for approximately $797,000.  Officer Hardie Burgin also spoke about officer safety and the safety of town residents and the need for a better radio system to reach more areas in the town. Mr. Maniscalco noted the funding for the radio system infrastructure will be proposed in the 2019-2020 capital budget.
Public Remarks

Karen Johansmeyer, 16 Penny Corner Road, Portland, asked if there are communication issues with the Police department radios would the HAM radio operators be able to help?
Tom Denman, 85 North Main Street and Chairman of the Housing Authority, commented that having a service contract is much better than being charged for an emergency call for service.  He noted the HAM radio operators were very helpful in the past during bad storms when there were power outages.
Bids & Contracts
Bid Award for Public Works Paver Box
A motion was made by Mr. Brown, seconded by Mr. Feegel, to award the paving box purchase to W.I. Clark Company of Wallingford, based on the Sourcewell contract #052417-VLT for the purchase of a Leeboy 8515E in the amount of $175,607.20, less the trade in value of $8,000 for a Bomag 4410, SN 2-3595, for a final amount of $167,607.20.  Voted (5-0)

Bid Award for Small Cities Grant Consultant

The Housing Authority would like to attempt another CDBG grant for work at Bellwood Court.  These grants require a consultant and in order to be eligible the consultants position must be bid.  As a result, the Town and the Housing Authority put the consulting work out to bid and received one proposals from Housing Development Team, LLC.  The Housing Authority spoke with many of their references and found they would be a good fit.
A motion was made by Mr. Markham, seconded by Mr. Feegel, to award the bid to Housing Development Team, LLC to assist the Town in preparing grant applications for the State’s Small Cities Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) program and authorize the Town Manager to sign the contract with Housing Development Team, LLC to commence work.  Voted (5-0)
Bid Award for Police Vehicles

A motion was made by Mr. Brown, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to approve the purchase of two (2) - 2019 Ford Police Interceptor Utility Vehicles off State Contract #10PSX0239 from Crowley Ford LLC in the amount of $29,227 each.  Voted (5-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Resolution for End of Year Budget Transfers
Annually, the Town transfers funds to cover overages in departments based on the recommendation from the Board of Finance.
A motion was made to adopt the resolution that the Town Council approve the transfers for the 2017-2018 fiscal year and authorize the Finance Director to make any additional transfers up to $5,000 (in the aggregate), that may be needed in order to close out the books for the 2017-2018 fiscal year. Further resolved that the Finance Director shall report back to the Board of Finance and the Town Council of any additional budget transfers.
Continued Business

None
New Business

Road Acceptance – Sunrise Lane
The developer for Skyline Estate has requested the Town accept the first phase of the roads.  The Planning & Zoning Department, Inland Wetlands and Public Works have all reviewed and approved the condition and construction of the road.  This is the first reading for this item.  It will be on the next agenda for approval.
Town Manager Report

Update on Fuel Tank Removal Bid

The Town has entered the last phase of the fuel island project which is the removal of the old tanks. After receiving bids back on this project, Red Technologies was the low bidder in the amount of $19,537. This amount is within the Town Manager’s purchasing authority and as a result we have moved forward with Red Technologies.
Update on Fuel Island
The Town is currently negotiating with the contractor related to the project since there are liquidated damages associated with the amount of time the contractor took to get the project done. A meeting is scheduled with the contractor on November 14th.  Gas is running as of today from the new fuel island.
Update on Library Roof
American Integrity Restoration has been hired to tarp the roof at the Library. This work is expected to start in the next couple weeks.   Anchor Engineering will be giving a presentation to the Library Advisory Board at their next meeting and will be answering questions from the Board. 
Update on Water
No new information at this time.
Update on Town Hall/Police Department/BOE Project
Footings are being poured for the Town Hall portion of the Building. Unfortunately, when they started pouring the concrete it also started to rain. The rain has really impacted the progress of the project. Currently, we are looking to be a day or two behind schedule, but the contractors are trying to make it up. Additionally, the CM has fielded multiple questions from contractors requesting additional time to develop their bids. As a result, the CM has moved the response date to the RFP out to November 28th. This should have no effect on the schedule.  Jeremy DeCarli has been monitoring the site due to the heavy rains.  It was reported that water did run out from the retention pond to the lake although all the required barriers were in place.
Appointments

None
Tax Refunds

A motion was made by Mr. Markham, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $478.57.  Voted (5-0) 

Public Remarks
None
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

October Board and Commission Summary

The October Board and Commission summary was provided to Council members.
Capital Committee Meeting
The Capital Committee Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, November 14th at 10:00am in the Town Hall Meeting Room.

Short Term Rental Sub-Committee Meeting
The Short-Term Rental Sub-Committee meeting will be held on December 4th at 6pm in the Town Hall Meeting Room.

Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Markham, seconded by Mr. Brown, to adjourn the meeting at 7:37 p.m.  Voted (5-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Clerk
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